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Introduction

This report presents the key occurrences, observations, and recommendations for the Mountain Friends Camp pilot program.  The pilot program was carried out from June 13-June 20, 2010, in Gardner Colorado.  Through a combination of analysis, reflection, and the input provided by camp participants through written evaluations, the writers of this report intend to examine the activities, resources, functions, strengths, and weaknesses of the pilot program, and to make recommendations for the future of Mountain Friends Camp.

Dates: June 13, 2010 - June 20, 2010

Location: Our Community in Gardner, CO.  We camped at their group site, cooked and cleaned in the outdoor kitchen, ate rested created art played games under the community tent, used the outdoor composting toilets and solar showers, explored the land and helped plaster the straw-bale shed.  Our Community residents joined camp meals, morning meetings and some activities as well as leading the community project.

Numbers: 17 total participants.  4 campers, 3 junior counselors, 2 counselors, 2 FAPs,  and 6 hosting community members.  All participants, with the exception of some Our Community members, were members of Intermountain Yearly Meeting and all but Pat attended IMYM 2010 immediately before camp.

Campers: 

Quetzal Gallagher (13, Pueblo, CO)

Kimberly Wells (14, Tempe, AZ) 

Ceryndipity Schoel (13, Santa Fe, NM)

Adriana Puente-Reinhardt (12, Tempe, AZ)

Junior Counselors:

Taylor Holdaway (16, Tucson, AZ)

Dominic Ireland (17, Denver, CO)

Aalandria Holly Edmonds (16, Tempe, AZ)

Counselors: 

Anastacia Easterling (23, Logan, UT)

Ariel Bibby (22, Boston, MA)

“FAPs” (Friendly Adult Presences): 

Patrick Easterling (60, Logan, UT -who also served as the camp cook/”Kitchen Ogre”)

Pepper Goodrich (64, Denver, CO)

Hosting Community Members:

Mark

Val

David

Danielle

Camila - 8 years old, participated in daily plork, community project, meals, activities and games with campers, joined us on field trip

Ben- summer intern

What We Did:

6/13 The counselors, Junior Counselors, and two campers carpooled from IMYM up to Gardner.  We met another camper there, as well as the camp cook/Kitchen Ogre.  We set up camp, met our hosts, took a tour of the grounds, had a nice bean soup for dinner, and convened for an evening introductory meeting to get to know each other, establish community norms with reference to Quaker testimonies, and sign up for plork  for the following day.

6/14 Our first full day at Mountain Friends Camp we established the schedule (discussed during our staff training at IMYM) for the week.  Our fourth camper was dropped off in the afternoon.  Waking up to the sound of birds, bells, voices or “Breakfast!” , in that order.  A camper and a counselor/junior counselor reported for breakfast prep at 8:00, by 8:30 we were all up and eating.  After breakfast two cleaned dishes and put away food, while two filled up solar showers, drinking water and hand washing stations.  9:30 we convened for morning meeting, around the fire pit in partial shade and already hot sun, we began with silent worship, followed by introductions, announcements, concerns and appreciations.  Everyone collected water bottles, hats and sunscreen, then Our Community members shared their experience with two years of off-the-grid natural living and building and taught us how to mix plaster from sifted sand, clay and horse manure and apply it to their shed.  Three hours later we were plenty dirty and becoming adept with brush, trowel and muddy hands.  Pat (aka “Kitchen Ogre”) and our two lunch prepers cleaned up early and had a big sandwich spread ready for us at 1.  As two cleaned up lunch, two emptied the compost bucket and everyone else learned how to deal with “humanure”(collecting buckets from the outdoor toilets, digging through straw to dump fresh humanure in the older hot smelly layers, sterilizing the buckets and replacing the straw and supplies) which became a three person chore. We decided as a group to visit the river and climb the hill next to our camp site, named Sleeping Girl by Camilla.  Dominic led us up to his favorite spot from last summer, Wizard’s Watch.  We watched storm clouds darken across the valley, some played an enthusiastic game of ninja, and we discussed the morality of tossing pebbles and rock down or up slope.  A few rain drops fell as we got back to camp.  Two started dinner prep with Pat, spaghetti salad and garlic bread, two cleaned, some played hacky sack.  We decided against a fire due to the wind, but enjoyed a tent game of Psychiatrist before saying goodnight. 

6/15  On Tuesday we decided at morning meeting to add a mid morning snack to the schedule to keep energy levels up, and added an extra person to dinner prep and clean up.  Ana asked Pat to supervise after lunch plork so the counselors and junior counselors could have a staff meeting.  Our second day of plastering we were impressed already with our progress, and appreciated the garlicy popcorn!  We also appreciated the views and surprisingly hot water as we took turns using the solar showers. During the “staff” meeting we checked-in with each other, tried to address and foresee challenges, and planned afternoon activities for the week.  We compared our experiences thus far with expectations.  Some one expressed difficulty finding a balance between supervising the campers and having fun or acting childish, some one felt tired already from the long days, and all agreed we needed to be more proactive about supervising campers (ourselves rather than our hosts), sticking to our schedule and planning worship sharing and fun group bonding activities.  Reflecting on the differences between SYF and MFC we tentatively set a time in (your own) tent at 10:30pm.  Pat entertained the campers with his guitar during the meeting.  We broke out the arts-and-crafts supplies that afternoon, hemp and bead jewelry, friendship bracelets, wool, pot holder looms, markers and paper.  After dinner (lentils and rice with sauted garden greens) the weather was right for a fire and Dominic explained and provided a query for our first worship sharing.

6/16 Wednesday everyone knew what to expect and there was somehow more space in the day.  Morning meeting was shorter due to an extra elaborate breakfast involving more dishes.  We learned how to apply second and third coats of plaster, how to cover windowsils and ceiling edges, and how thick not to go when a three foot section slurped right off the inside wall.  After lunch plork we set up a tarp in the lower meadow for group acro yoga led by Ana and Ariel, trust falls and balancing games suggested by campers, and a written activity led by Holly listing and sharing our goals for the day, week and beyond.  Those not on dinner prep stayed on the tarp until the mosquitoes came out, adorning ourselves and each other with temporary henna tattoos.  After double stuffed potatoes we welcomed FAP Pepper to the camp and sang our favorite Quaker and Rise Up Singing songs, with Pat and Dominic accompanying on guitar.  We ended the night with Mafia (circus style) narrated by Dom in the big green tent.

6/17 Field Trip! We moved our morning schedule up and drove 45 minutes to Mission: Wolf, a sanctuary for rescued wolfs and wolf-dogs.  We toured the grounds, learned about the individual wolves at the center, the role of wolves in natural ecosystems and the problems they face as pets, and came nose to nose with a friendly pack leader (despite his mostly dog genes).  Sack lunches were distributed and eaten as we drove to the water park in Walsenburg, for floating, splashing, sliding, lounging and indoor plumbing.  Dinner was late, after snacking and lingering in town, but the grill was a big hit.  Everyone agreed all that playing was exhausting, so we turned in after clean up for extra time in tent.

6/18 Friday was back to normal.  We had an extended morning meeting and decided to keep plastering an hour later than usual so that our hosts would feel free to join our afternoon  activity that day.  We admired the hard packed adobe floor Our Community members had laid during our day off and finished most of the porch.  After lunch plork we practised passes, then split up for an exciting game of Ultimate Frisbee, made all the more ultimate by the ants, rocks and cactus on our “field”.  Fortunately only the medic suffered cactus pokes, but continued to join the  Bobcats as the snarled their way to a victory.  We made our own tostadas, complete with vegan chorizo, cleaned up and gathered round the campfire for a second worship sharing, query by Ana, followed by camp fire singing, marshmallows and other treats.  

6/19 Saturday we spent time in morning meeting making a list of “things to remember” inspired by a camper’s comments at dinner about how quickly camp was passing.  We were proud to finish plastering the shed and left our hand prints and initials around a “Mountain Friends Camp 2010” inscription in one corner.  With so much accomplished, Our Community members were able to join us again for a few games of Mafia, with Taylor narrating the first game and guiding a camper through her first try as narrator.  After a hearty meal of pasta and fried eggplant we gathered around the final campfire for worship, the animal clap game, and a double hug circle.

6/20 Sunday everyone packed and cleaned the site, finished their final plork, wrote an evaluation and prepared a sack lunch for the road.  Our first camper family came and was given a tour of our camp, and we remembered to take a group picture before they left.  The remaining group gathered for the last worship/morning meeting, we read and added to the list of things to remember and gave final hugs before packing into the cars.  The counselors and Pat drove four campers and junior counselors to the Denver airport to catch flights home, and we promised to meet again for more fun at Mountain Friends Camp 2011.

Evaluations

We spent time between cleaning up and worship Sunday morning to reflect on our time at Mountain Friends Camp in written evaluations to help the planning committee learn from the pilot program and share our experiences with the greater community.

The evaluation questions were as follows:

1. How was your time at Mountain Friends Camp?

2.  What did you like?

3.  How/what can we improve?

4.  Evaluate the meals and activities.

5.  Evaluate the location, community project, and plork.

6.  Would you come again? Why/why not?

7.  Evaluate the counselors and junior counselors.

8.  Evaluate the Quaker aspect of camp. (asked later via email)

Evaluation paraphrases and responses:

1. Although the responses to the first question on the evaluation varied slightly in wording, they were uniformly positive.  Campers, junior counselors, counselors, FAPs, and community members alike expressed great regard for the time they spent at Mountain Friends Camp, as well as for those with whom they spent that time.  A few people mentioned that the experience had offered them a chance to learn and grow somehow, but most people opted for a short, precise summation of their experience (“Fantastic,” “Fairly excellent,” “AMAZING!” etc.)  

2. Two specific, frequently cited aspects of camp that were enjoyable for respondents were meals and games (both recreational sports such as Ultimate Frisbee, and campfire/tent games, such as Mafia and the “clapping animal game”).  Those two specifics are facets of an overall enjoyment of the sense of community and plentiful time to spend with old friends and new that many people noted as a highly enjoyable aspect of camp.  Several people responded “everything” and a few noted the balance “I really liked that we had a lot of time to hang out with friends and play and also a whole lot of time to work and do chores”. Hiking, worship sharing, nature, morning meeting and a few chores were also liked.

3. Many suggestions made by MFCers in response to this question had to do with the structure of the day.  “A little more efficiency in schedule,” was a major theme, with subsets of that theme falling into the categories of enforcing a single wake up and bed time, greater regularity of mealtimes, better transitions between activities, and more efficacious management of the time allotted for chores.  Regarding chores and activities, the most frequently made suggestions were the implementation of a preassigned chores chart rather than signing up for or being assigned chores every night, and having a more structured afternoon activities schedule.  Suggestions found in evaluations provided by the counselors and some campers’ families included ensuring that potential camp participants and their families knew about the camp well in advance of IMYM, and ensuring that a clear understanding of the roles and responsibilities of all those in positions of authority at the camp (i.e. junior counselors, counselors, FAPs, Our Community members).

4. Everyone thought the meals were delicious.  A challenge the cook faced in preparing meals was creating nutritious, delicious meals that would appeal to vegetarians and omnivores alike.  Some of the vegetarian evaluators thought that meals had been too meat-centered; one summed it up by explaining that there were seemingly “too many meat treats without veggie treats [to balance it out]”.  Conversely, members of the hosting community felt that there was not enough animal protein included in the meals, particularly the rationing of meat at some breakfasts.  While the elaborateness of the meals was certainly appreciated, it often made for a tediously protracted cleanup, and some evaluators suggested simpler meals for greater ease of cleanup.    Activities were generally described as “great!”

5.  Those who evaluated the location thought that it was aesthetically pleasing and well-suited for our needs as a camp.  The community project was evaluated positively, as well; not only was it “fun and rewarding,” but it was also “neat/fascinating” and facilitated teamwork.  However, there was some concern expressed in the evaluations that there had not been enough work for everyone to do for a whole week; one person noted that “it was frustrating when work became scarce later in the week.”  The community members who evaluated the project expressed deep gratitude for the contributions MFCers made with their work.  No one evaluated the daily chores element of plork in this section. 

6. It was unanimous: everyone who submitted an evaluation would gladly come again.  Reasons given for wanting to come again included “because I had fun and enjoyed the camp enormously,” because “it was a nice experience to learn from,”, “because of the excellent Ogre and sense of community” and “I really liked the camp and all of the friends that I made”.

7. The counselors and junior counselors as a group received positive evaluations and were described as “very cool and really great”, “completely amazing!”, one camper thought they “were rather loose, but were nice/funny?” and a community member noted that they “seemed capable and responsible.”   The counselors’ evaluations were universally positive, “mature”, “very helpful” and “did a great job keeping folks on track and setting a positive tone”.  It was noted that the junior counselors collectively brought spirituality, a sense of responsibility and concern for others, excellent capabilities at organizing and leading activities, and positive energy to the camp.  However, some evaluators mentioned that it was difficult to understand the difference between campers and junior counselors.  Furthermore, campers, community members, and some parents raised questions of the junior counselors’ maturity levels, family friendliness, adherence to group bed times and joining all group activities, and setting good examples during the community project and chores.   One answer that resounded particularly honestly was “Uh… well… Even if there were problems I did learn to love more.”

8. One camper wrote she came to Mountain Friends Camp in order to “be a better quaker” while one thought camp would “help me become more spiritually connected, yet still enable me to have fun.” A junior counselor wished we had made time for more worship sharing sessions and suggested “I think that just regular worship sharing, but in shorter lengths might work pretty well. And I would think that the morning would be the best time, because it is during the day so people won't be sleepy”.  Although our community norms, Quaker songs around the fire, morning meeting and our 3 worship evening worship sharing sessions were explicitly Quaker and received notice, the focus of responses was “to me, it was a Quaker camp because there seemed to be a really nice sense of community, which I have come to associate with Quakerism.”

Ana’s Response and Recommendations

I was thrilled with our pilot program, and in reading the evaluations that joy and excitement was certainly present.  Participants’ overall positive experience, list of what they liked and eagerness for another camp next summer are clear and inspire me to move forward with this project.  As a pilot program I believe we met our goals of creating enthusiasm for an IMYM affiliated Quaker summer camp and learning by doing how to run a camping program.  One element that needs to be addressed as we move forward into planning for 2011 is the camp committee. I received a lot of credit for my leadership role in the committee, and was glad to be of service, but I would prefer a clearly defined committee to lesson my responsibility as de facto camp director (counselor and medic).  Three aspects of camp require further discussion and planning in order to improve next year -schedule, meals, and clear roles- while the question of where and when camp will be held must be decided in committee in communication with our (potential) hosts.  

Counselors, junior counselors and one FAP created the schedule, as well as brainstormed meals and much more, during our Early Days preparation sessions.  Crucially, the second FAP and “Kitchen Ogre” was not able to join us, nor were any members of Our Community, causing some of the difficulties in planning meal prep and clean up, as well as the meal’s themselves.  Although I think the basic schedule (see attached) worked well as planned, the following should be addressed. 

Transitions: having a bigger bell and counselors with watches would certainly help, as would greater focus on the next activity.

 Worship: most of the adults and junior counselors wanted daily worship sharing and the campers were willing to follow their example although it was not part of their JYF experience at IMYM. However scheduling an hour every evening as the SYF do at IMYM clearly did not work for our age range, early mornings and physically demanding days.  During camp we discussed what would make this experience a particularly Quaker one, ideas ranged from the community norms of taking turns, being inclusive, kind, accepting and respectful, to the structure of daily morning meeting, silent hand-holding before dinner and evening worship sharing, to expressing the Testimonies of Equality and Simplicity through shared responsibility for plork and minimizing our impact on the environment.  Making a time that works for daily worship, whether unprogrammed or sharing, is important as is encouraging campers to see worship an essential part of camp.  

Plork: for many meals the allotted 30 minutes was enough time, but for others (all dinners and the more elaborate breakfasts) clean up took longer and either pushed back our schedule our forced a few to miss something.  One suggestion was a dish washing station, with everyone washing their own dish, leaving pots and pans, surfaces and left overs for clean crew.  Another possibility is to hire/recruit a full time kitchen person responsible for all cooking and cleaning. On the plus side, water compost and humanure were seen as interesting and (if gross) desirable compared with dinner prep. 

Meals: while overall reports were positive, during the week and in evaluations there were issues.  I think Pat did an amazing job cooking for 16 with 2 dairy free, 6 vegetarian (w/1 vegan), 2 gluten intolerant, 1 high high protein but no nuts... sheesh.  Simplifying meals, while perhaps not as fun, might be the solution.  Part of the problem for the pilot program came from missing or miscommunication during planning, as our Kitchen Ogre had warning of camper and counselor dietary needs but not those of our hosts, and decisions were made at IMYM without his input. Is it better to have 2 slices of bacon at several meals or as much as you like one morning? Or none at all.

Roles: again overall great job but we can improve.  The five categories of participants was confusing to many, including myself.  Originally the camp committee had talked about welcoming counselors from 18 and older, it was the request of Our Community that there be two over 30 year olds that lead to the designation of FAP.  While FAPs have a well defined and beneficial role with the SYF at IMYM , the same model does not transfer to a summer camp with younger campers and young adult counselors.  Either we could appoint one Older Adult Friend the director, with clear supervisory duties, or I would suggest absorbing older and younger adults into the counselor role.  Campers were great, 8 year old Camila was a nearly full participant and encouraged us to accept younger campers next year.  If we were to continue at Our Community further discussion as to their role in regards to the campers and counselors would be needed. Junior counselors and counselors received positive reviews, and I was pleased with the spirit and work ethic overall.  Asking 16-17 year olds to stay up beat, on task, lead activities, interact appropriately with everyone constantly and without prompting is asking a lot. It’s asking a lot from anyone, so how can we train/support/supervise our staff and make it work?  What age are the campers, junior counselors and counselors, and should we have a “gap year” in between groups?  Setting time during the day for a staff meeting would help distinguish junior counselors from campers and provide space for constructive criticism without undermining their authority.  Staff could also establish an additional schedule of supervising, activity leadership, time keeping, and rotating time-off/personal time during camp.

Medic Report: As the participant with the highest level of medical training (Wilderness First Responder) it was my responsibility to train the counselors and junior counselors before camp, prepare a safety and emergency plan in cooperation with a community resident with urban first aid/cpr training, monitor the safety and hygiene of campers and volunteers, and treat any illness or injury on site.  Fortunately, I was only needed in the following incidents, though I like to think we prevented others through careful risk management before and during camp.

· One camper complained of a stomach ache after lunch, we decided it did not require outside help, and with rest and increased water and a very light dinner everything was back to normal in the morning.

· One junior counselor cut their foot playing “ninja” wearing sandals in a parking lot on the way to camp, we cleaned and bandaged the injury several times and it healed without complications.  We also implemented a close-toed shoes rule during camp.

· One camper scraped their knee and a 1 inch section of leg after slipping in the outdoor shower.  We cleaned and bandaged the abrasion which healed without complications.

· One junior counselor and one camper, on separate occasions, complained of fatigue and mild to moderate headaches during afternoon activities, these symptoms lasted less than two hours with rest and increased water intake.

addendum:

budget

sample plork chart

Breakfast Prep__________________, ________________________

Breakfast Clean ___________________, ______________________

Water __________________, ___________________

Lunch Prep __________________, ____________________

Lunch Clean __________________, ____________________

Humanure ___________________,______________________, _____________________

Afternoon Activity ________________________

Dinner Prep ___________________, _________________________

Dinner Clean _____________________, ________________________, ________________

norms

No drugs, alcohol, tobacco

No food out of dining tent

Snacks WATER

Buddy system

kind, accepting, respectful

inclusive not exclusive

take turns

hosts are not our parents/counselors

